
Office of the Chancellor 
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865-974-2444     chancellor.utk.edu 

January 29, 2024 

Mr. Charlie Baker, President 
National Collegiate Athletic Association 
700 W. Washington Street 
P.O. Box 6222 
Indianapolis, IN  46206-6222 

Dear President Baker: 

The leaders of intercollegiate athletics owe it to student-athletes and their families to establish clear rules 
and to act in their best interest. Instead, two and a half years of vague and contradictory NCAA memos, 
emails and “guidance” about name, image and likeness (NIL) has created extraordinary chaos that 
student-athletes and institutions are struggling to navigate. In short, the NCAA is failing.  

Earlier today, a team from the University of Tennessee met with members of your enforcement staff to 
discuss allegations the NCAA intends to bring against Tennessee related to NIL. We appreciate your 
staff listening to our arguments and agreeing to evaluate them. The NCAA’s allegations are factually 
untrue and procedurally flawed. Moreover, it is intellectually dishonest for the NCAA enforcement staff 
to pursue infractions cases as if student-athletes have no NIL rights and as if institutions all have been 
functioning post-Alston with a clear and unchanging set of rules and willfully violating them. 

It would have been my preference to discuss my concerns with you in person. Your recent testimony 
before Congress indicated you wanted to meet with as many member institutions and student-athletes as 
possible to discuss issues associated with college sports. I am sharing my perspective in writing since 
my December request for you to meet with me and our Athletics Director, Danny White, was denied.  

As you have seen in our previous dealings with the NCAA, when we are wrong at the University of 
Tennessee, we admit it. We spent more than $1 million on outside counsel to investigate previous 
problems discovered in our football program that were reported to me, personally, and self-reported the 
entire case to the NCAA. In fact, just last year, the Division I Committee on Infractions as well as the 
NCAA enforcement staff cited exemplary cooperation by the University of Tennessee and said we set 
the standard other schools should follow. It is inconceivable that our institution’s leadership would be 
cited as an example of exemplary leadership in July 2023, then as a cautionary example of a lack of 
institutional control only six months later.  
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We owe it to student-athletes and their families to have clear rules. 
 
Student-athletes, prospective student-athletes, parents, coaches, NCAA member institutions, collectives, 
and anyone working in college athletics today need to have clear rules to follow. As you acknowledged 
in the recent congressional hearing, the NIL guidance from the NCAA to student-athletes and 
institutions has been “inconsistent and unclear, and the ambiguity has filled schools, student-athletes, 
and collectives with uncertainty about how to follow the rules.” 
 
Regrettably, in this chaotic environment, the NCAA enforcement staff is trying to retroactively apply 
unclear guidance to punish and make an example of our institution and others, despite the fact that: 
 

• The University of Tennessee complied with the interim NIL policy and guidance as it was put 
into place by the NCAA. No member institution could follow future guidance prior to it being 
given, let alone interpreted.   
 

• Not one University of Tennessee employee has been named as committing any NIL violation. 
 

• Neither the collective nor student-athletes broke any rule or guidance document as they existed at 
the time any actions were taken.  
 

• The NCAA enforcement staff’s intended processing of the proposed allegations is replete with 
legal and procedural defects, including unsettled and outstanding interpretive questions that 
require further attention and input from the NCAA membership, particularly given the novel 
nature of the issue and the gravity of such determinations. Further, some of the allegations are 
simply factually untrue. 
 

The implications of the NCAA enforcement staff’s approach to date goes beyond just our institution, but 
also could harm many more student-athletes who have done nothing wrong – all based on the 
administrative disputes of adults. This is morally wrong and undermines the credibility of the NCAA’s 
stated interest of acting in the best interest of student-athletes.  
 
The NCAA owes member institutions a spirit of partnership in problem-solving. 
 
No one wants the chaos that currently exists, but it is where we find ourselves. The NCAA and its 
members need to redefine their relationship to create proactive partnerships that actually help solve the 
problems facing intercollegiate athletics. Rather than partnering with institutions – including institutions 
like ours that the NCAA has cited for “exemplary leadership” – the NCAA enforcement staff appears to 
be trying to bully institutions back to a time before the Alston decision, which will inevitably lead to 
more lawsuits. What I don’t think the NCAA has embraced to date is how the actions of the enforcement 
staff in pursuing NIL enforcement is a continuation of the resistance to compensating student-athletes, a 
predisposition that led to the Alston decision and all the other lawsuits now facing the NCAA. 
 
Rather than thoughtfully engage with its members in pursuit of a workable framework, the NCAA has 
embarked on a campaign of legislation by enforcement. Just this month, Jon Duncan expressed that the 
NCAA enforcement staff is preparing to bring a number of NIL cases in the coming months. Prior to 
doing so, the NCAA staff laid the procedural groundwork to make it easier to pursue NIL cases without 
the benefit of facts by pushing a presumption of guilt bylaw through by a voice vote of only 23 member 
representatives in “a separate governance process” in the bylaws that can only be used for non-
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controversial or emergency measures. A “guilty until proven innocent” standard is not partnership, is not 
problem-solving and violates the core principle in our country’s justice system of “innocent until proven 
guilty.”  
 
The NCAA and member institutions owe it to the public and all stakeholders to be intellectually 
honest. 
 
It is intellectually dishonest for the NCAA staff to issue guidelines that say a third-party 
collective/business may meet with prospective student-athletes, discuss NIL, even enter into a contract 
with prospective student-athletes, but at the same time say that the collective may not engage in 
conversations that would be of a recruiting nature.  Any discussion about NIL might factor into a 
prospective student-athlete’s decision to attend an institution. This creates an inherently unworkable 
situation, and everyone knows it. 
 
Student-athletes and their families deserve better than this, as do the universities and athletic 
departments trying to manage and follow the rules.   
 
We emphasized to the NCAA enforcement staff that the actions they are considering are contradictory 
with and will undermine the vision and “new day” that you yourself have laid out for NIL.  
 
The University of Tennessee has cooperated with the NCAA in the past when some of our coaches and 
their staff were in the wrong, and we will continue to do that. We have been held up as a model for how 
institutions should handle infractions. We have complied with NIL guidance as it came out. We will be 
resolute in protecting the rights of our student-athletes and in upholding the integrity of our institution. 
 
Regards,  

 

Donde Plowman 
Chancellor  
 



From: Scoggins, Matthew
To: mcioroianu@ncaa.org
Cc: England, Susan Elizabeth
Subject: University of Tennessee Meeting Request
Date: Thursday, December 21, 2023 2:58:00 PM
Attachments: image002.png

Mr. Cioroianu, 
 
We appreciate you getting back to us. Danny White, our Athletics Director, has already
been in touch with Stan Wilcox on this matter, so an additional meeting with Mr. Wilcox
will not be necessary. 
 
We assume that Mr. Baker has been made aware of our meeting request, and we were
disappointed to hear that he would not take the meeting with Chancellor Plowman, who
represents an important NCAA member institution.
 
Please do let us know if he changes his mind in the new year, and we would welcome the
opportunity to meet.
 
 

Matthew Scoggins
Chief of Staff
The University of Tennessee, Knoxville
Office of the Chancellor
829 Andy Holt Tower
1331 Circle Park Drive
Knoxville, TN 37996
scoggins@utk.edu
865-974-2356 (office direct)
865-599-5679 (cell)
chancellor.utk.edu
 
 
 
From: Cioroianu, Michael <mcioroianu@ncaa.org> 
Sent: Tuesday, December 19, 2023 2:33 PM
To: England, Susan Elizabeth <sengla10@utk.edu>
Cc: O'Leary, Hannah <holeary@ncaa.org>
Subject: RE: Meeting Request
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http://chancellor.utk.edu/






You don't often get email from mcioroianu@ncaa.org. Learn why this is important

Susan,
 
Thank you for the additional context… and totally understand the urgency.
 
Unfortunately, we will not be able to get something scheduled. 
 
I would like to offer that Stan Wilcox (EVP of regulatory affairs) would be available to meet here in Indy
(or virtually).
 
Let us know if you’d like to set something up with Stan or if there is anything additional.
 
Michael
 
From: England, Susan Elizabeth <sengla10@utk.edu> 
Sent: Monday, December 18, 2023 12:36 PM
To: Cioroianu, Michael <mcioroianu@ncaa.org>
Cc: O'Leary, Hannah <holeary@ncaa.org>
Subject: RE: Meeting Request
 
 
Michael,
 
The matter about which they want to speak with Mr. Baker is the same matter SEC
Commissioner Greg Sankey discussed with him at the end of last week. The matter is
significant, time-sensitive, and can only be addressed with Mr. Baker.
 
They are willing to meet him anywhere (they understand that he may not be based in
Indianapolis) or, if necessary, via zoom.
 
Thank you,
Susan
 
Susan E. England
Assistant to the Chancellor
 
Office of the Chancellor
800 Andy Holt Tower
1331 Circle Park Drive
Knoxville, TN  37996-0180
(865) 974-2444
sengla10@utk.edu
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You don't often get email from mcioroianu@ncaa.org. Learn why this is important

 
From: Cioroianu, Michael <mcioroianu@ncaa.org> 
Sent: Monday, December 18, 2023 10:50 AM
To: England, Susan Elizabeth <sengla10@utk.edu>
Cc: O'Leary, Hannah <holeary@ncaa.org>
Subject: RE: Meeting Request
 

Susan,
 
Appreciate the patience… we had championship travel this weekend, so getting caught up on email.  We
have been working through President Baker’s schedule; unfortunately, he is out with additional NCAA
travels this week and family commitments.
 
Is there a particular item they would like to discuss.  Happy to work with our leadership team to see who
may be in the office during those timeframes.
 
Michael
 
 

 
 

Michael Cioroianu
Director of Executive Affairs
Office of the President
w  317-917-6905    c  317-308-9701  
P.O. Box 6222  |  Indianapolis, IN 46206-6222
ncaa.org                                              

From: England, Susan Elizabeth <sengla10@utk.edu> 
Sent: Monday, December 18, 2023 7:47 AM
To: Cioroianu, Michael <mcioroianu@ncaa.org>
Subject: FW: Meeting Request
 
 
Good morning Michael,
 
Checking in with you on my message below.
 
Thank you,
Susan
 
Susan E. England
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Assistant to the Chancellor
 
Office of the Chancellor
800 Andy Holt Tower
1331 Circle Park Drive
Knoxville, TN  37996-0180
(865) 974-2444
sengla10@utk.edu

 
From: England, Susan Elizabeth <sengla10@utk.edu> 
Sent: Friday, December 15, 2023 2:46 PM
To: Cioroianu, Michael <mcioroianu@ncaa.org>
Subject: Meeting Request
 
 
Michael,
 
Chancellor Donde Plowman and Dr. Danny White are requesting a one-hour meeting with Mr.
Charlie Baker either in-person or zoom. Please let me know if Mr. Baker has availability
December 18, 19, 21, 22, 26, or 28.
 
Thank you,
Susan
 
Susan E. England
Assistant to the Chancellor
 
Office of the Chancellor
800 Andy Holt Tower
1331 Circle Park Drive
Knoxville, TN  37996-0180
(865) 974-2444
sengla10@utk.edu
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